
REPORT FROM

OFFICE OF THE CITY ADMINISTRATIVE OFFICER 

Date: CAO File No. 0160-01542-0010 
Council File No. -- 
Council District: All 

To: The Mayor 
The Council 

From: Matthew W. Szabo, City Administrative Officer 

Reference: Transmittal from the Board of Police Commissioners dated June 14, 2022; 
submitted to this Office on August 4, 2022 

Subject: PROPOSED ADJUSTMENTS TO POLICE COMMISSION PERMIT FEES FOR 
CALENDAR YEAR 2023 

RECOMMENDATION 

That the Council, subject to the approval of the Mayor, request the City Attorney to draft the 
appropriate ordinance changes to Los Angeles Municipal Code Section 103.12, to effectuate the 
2023 Business Permit Fee Schedule adjustments, as recommended in the Board of Police 
Commissioners report dated June 14, 2022.  

SUMMARY 

At its meeting of June 14, 2022, the Board of Police Commissioners (Board) approved the 2023 
Calendar Year (CY) police permit fee schedule adjustments for business activities under the 
purview of the Board. In accordance with Mayoral Executive Directive No. 3, the Board transmits 
the Police Permit Fee Study for proposed ordinance changes to police permits for the 2023 CY. 

In accordance with the Los Angeles Municipal Code (LAMC) Section 103.00, the Board is 
responsible for the regulation and control of permits relative to the business activities listed under 
the Business Permit Fee Schedule prescribed in LAMC 103.12. Business owners are required to 
obtain a permit issued by the Board to operate, engage in, conduct or carry on any business (LAMC 
103.02). The permits ensure that businesses with a public safety element are operated by qualified 
persons. A total of 54 police permits are in effect as of March 2018.  Each permit has an associated 
fee, intended to recover the actual costs to the City for issuing, administering, and enforcing the 
permit programs. The Board proposes fee adjustments to 53 of the current 54 permit fees, 
excluding the Alarm System Subscriber fee, which will be addressed in a separate report. 

Staff from the Board’s Permit Processing and Records Section and the Police Commission 
Investigation Division conducted a time and motion study to confirm all the activities associated 
with the processing of General and Jewelry Secondhand permits, including the personnel involved, 
and the amount of time spent. The Board reports that COVID-19 restrictions impacted the review 
of Secondhand permits.  Therefore, staff also used several benchmarks to confirm that the permit 
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fees are within the range comparable to other municipalities and jurisdictions in California.  
Calculations were based on time and the average hourly rate using the 2021 Wages and Count for 
civilian and sworn employees. Fringe benefits were calculated utilizing the Cost Allocation Plan 43 
prepared by the Office of the Controller. The proposed fee adjustments also reflect time and 
personnel for services provided by employees from the Office of Finance. The proposed fee 
adjustments to LAMC Section 103.12 will increase the costs recovered for staff and related costs 
for the last six months of FY 2022-23 as follows:  
 

Police Business Permit 
Fees 

Current Cost 
Recovery 

FY 2022-23 

Proposed Fee 
FY 2022-23 
(6 months  
Jan-July) 

Projected 
Revenue 

FY 2022-23 
Initial Permit Application $170,537 $224,279 $53,742 
Renewal Permit $1,150,201 $1,732,647 $582,446 

Total $1,320,738 $1,956,926 $636,188 
 
It should be noted that the proposed 2023 CY Fee Adjustments will amend the current ordinance 
for the 2020 Police Permit Fees.  Although the City Council approved the 2022 CY Fee Adjustments 
on January 11, 2022 (C.F. 21-1268), the City Attorney has not prepared the proposed ordinance 
changes.  
 
The Business Permit Fee Schedule adjustments will require an ordinance to amend LAMC Section 
103.12. In accordance with Charter Section 240, Council approval of the proposed ordinance 
change is required, since the Council has the authority to pass ordinances upon any subject of 
municipal concern.   
 
FISCAL IMPACT STATEMENT 
 
Approval of the Business Permit Fee Schedule, under the purview of the Board of Police 
Commissioners (Board), is estimated to recover an additional $636,188 for staff and related costs 
in the last six months of Fiscal Year 2022-23. Thereby increasing the Adopted Budget revenue 
target from $1.32 million to $1.95 million. The City Attorney will be required to draft an ordinance to 
update Los Angeles Municipal Code Section 103.12, to effectuate the fees described in the 
attached Board report. Fees from permits will be deposited into the following Revenue Source 
Codes: 4071 - Police Permits; 4662 – Impound Fees; and 3286 Bingo Percentage Fees. There is 
no additional impact to the General Fund.   
 
FINANCIAL POLICIES STATEMENT 
 
The recommendation stated in this report is in compliance with the City’s Financial Policies in that 
the proposed fees are based on the full cost of operations and are monitored annually to ensure 
that the rates meet the reasonable cost for the services provided.  
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